



Indicative, non exhaustive list of

## **CONFLICT-AFFECTED AND HIGH-RISK AREAS**

under Regulation (EU) 2017/821

This report is an individual CAHRA report from the indicative, non-exhaustive, regularly updated list of conflict-affected and high-risk areas (CAHRAs) (as defined under Regulation 2017/821).

This report stems from a website presenting an indicative, non-exhaustive, and regularly updated list of conflict-affected and high-risk areas (CAHRAs) under Regulation 2017/821. This website and its associated reports were developed with funding from the European Union through call for tenders N° *TRADE2018/G3/G11 (Revised)*.

This website and its underlying project are to be understood in the broader context of the European Commission's [work on trade in general](#) and [responsible sourcing of minerals in particular](#). The objective of this project and of the CAHRAs list presented on this website is to facilitate due diligence efforts of European Union importers of minerals and metals falling under Regulation (EU) 2017/821. Information available through this website should be seen as indicative, not exhaustive, and as constituting only a part of , and is not intended to substitute and cannot replace, the broader due diligence efforts required to be conducted by relevant organisations and companies. Therefore, no reliance can and should be placed on the use of this website in respect of contributing to or meeting a person, organisation or company's legal obligations in relation to Regulation (EU) 2017/821.

It must be noted that importers sourcing from areas which are not mentioned on the list presented on this website remain responsible to comply with the due diligence obligations under Regulation 2017/821. Neither RAND Europe nor the European Commission (as contracting authority) assume any responsibility or liability in relation to the contents of this website nor the use of those contents. Equally, the inclusion of an area in the website's CAHRAs list does not prohibit, imply, or suggest that business activities should not be conducted in this area assuming due diligence obligations are properly fulfilled.

The information and views set out in this website are those of the authors and do not necessarily reflect the official opinion of the European Commission. Neither RAND Europe nor the European Commission guarantee the accuracy of the data included in this list. Neither RAND Europe, nor the European Commission nor any person acting on the European Commission's behalf may be held responsible for the use which may be made of the information contained therein.

This website and its reports are not official documents. Care has been taken to ensure the accuracy of the information contained within the website and the indicative, non-exhaustive list, but no responsibility can be accepted by the European Commission, RAND Europe, or the data providers for any inadvertent errors or omissions. All warranties are excluded to fullest extent permitted by law. Any information in this website not owned by the European Commission may only be re-used with the permission of the applicable content owner.

The boundaries, names and designations on this website's maps do not imply endorsement or acceptance by RAND Europe or the European Commission.

| COLOMBIA             |                                                                                                          |
|----------------------|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| REGION(S)            | Caquetá                                                                                                  |
| AREA STATUS          |  Conflict-affected area |
| RELEVANT COMMODITIES |  Gold                   |
|                      |  Tin                  |
|                      |  Tantalum and Niobium   |
|                      |  Tungsten             |

## Overview of assessment

Colombia is characterised by the presence of conflict-affected areas relevant to Regulation 2017/821. These include Arauca, Antioquia, Bolivar, Caquetá, Cauca, Chocó, Huila, Nariño, Norte de Santander, and Valle de Cauca.

In June 2016, Colombia signed historic peace accords with armed guerrilla groups that had operated in the country since 1964 (RULAC, 2025). For decades, guerrilla groups led campaigns of violence against the state and became heavily involved in drug production. As a result, violence became endemic in large swaths of the country despite the government's attempts to bring it under control. Successive peace talks between the state and armed groups – particularly the Revolutionary Armed Forces of Colombia (Fuerzas Armadas Revolucionarias de Colombia, FARC) – failed over the course of the 1990s, 2000s and 2010s, but in 2016 FARC reached a peace agreement with the government (CFR, 2017).

However, the 2016 peace agreement has not brought an end to all conflict and violence in Colombia. Rather, it has led to the fragmentation of armed groups with dissident ex-FARC guerrillas ignoring agreement terms (Crisis Group, 2019; CFR, 2023). More broadly, the peace agreement has created a power vacuum that numerous armed groups are vying to fill (ICRC, 2019; RULAC, 2025; Crisis Group, 2023e). Violence is also reportedly committed by armed groups in the Colombia-Venezuela border regions, which currently host large numbers of Venezuelan refugees from the ongoing political instability in the neighbouring country (HRW, 2023). Several large, armed criminal structures continue to operate, mainly in drug trafficking, but also in extortion schemes and illegal gold mining, where multinational mining companies' staff and assets have been targets of sabotage and assassination (Crisis Group, 2017).

In efforts to widen peace talks with other groups and reach a 'total peace,' a new law enables the government to engage with all armed groups and criminal organisations in the country (RULAC, 2025; Crisis Group, 2023d & 2024i; Amnesty International, 2023). Successive rounds of negotiations with the National Liberation Army (ELN) guerrillas have occurred in late 2022 and early 2023 while ELN attacks reportedly continued (Crisis Group, 2023a & 2023d). 'Total peace' efforts continued as a ceasefire between the state security forces and the ELN, began in August 2023 (HIIK 2024; Crisis Group, 2024b). Since late 2023, there have been increased reports of clashes between the ELN and Colombian security forces. Reports of violence perpetuated by the Gaitanista Army of Colombia (EGC), also known as the Gulf Clan have also increased. The criminal group has exploited the power vacuum opened by the peace agreement and its failed peace talks with the government to rapidly expand across northern Colombia (Crisis Group, 2024b, 2024g & 2024i).

The ceasefire agreement, between ELN and government representatives, signed in May 2024 expired in August, amid reports of clashes between ELN and the EGC including in the province of Chocó (Crisis Group, 2024b, 2024c, 2024g & 2024d). In November 2024, the ELN and government representatives met in Venezuela. These meetings followed a period of tensions, and the suspension of peace talks between the government and ELN, in September 2024 following attacks against government forces (Crisis Group, 2024h). In December 2024, the ELN announced a unilateral ceasefire for 11 days while a dissident group of the ELN concluded a bilateral ceasefire with the government, despite continued reports of violence and

clashes including with dissident FARC groups (Crisis Group, 2024b, 2025b & 2025c).

Since July 2023, additional efforts to open negotiations with dissident FARC groups have continued despite setbacks following the October 2023 local elections. In the meantime, violent attacks and clashes continue including between dissident groups (HIIK 2023; Crisis Group, 2023b & 2023c). Since March 2024, following reports of violence in the Cauca region, peace efforts between the government and dissident FARC group have stalled. Some dissident FARC groups split and withdrew from negotiations while reports of clashes with security forces have increased (Crisis Group, 2024e & 2024f). In 2024, dissident FARC groups have concluded ceasefire agreements with the government while others have failed to extend existing agreements. Reports of clashes between FARC dissident groups have also increased throughout 2024 (Crisis Group, 2024b & 2024d & 2024j). Reports of violence against security forces reportedly increased in May following the targeting of an EGC leader in April (Crisis Group, 2025d) Following the expiry of the ceasefire with the EMB in May, 'temporary location zones' were created across several departments to sustain 'Total Peace' efforts (Crisis Group, 2025d).

The motivations of armed groups are difficult to establish and appear to shift (Crisis Group, 2017). Armed groups often have a strong base and established authority in certain regions, making them difficult to eradicate (HRW, 2023 & 2024; Crisis Group, 2024f). Crisis Group has also reported that gold mining is linked to armed conflict in Colombia. Armed groups have reportedly been involved in gold mining in various ways, including forcing miners to pay for permission to pan for gold or dredge it up, taking a percentage of production, or buying and selling through third parties (Crisis Group, 2017). Crisis Group has also reported that the Colombian government's policy of issuing mining permits solely to multinational corporations (MNCs) has led to conflict between MNCs and artisanal miners since the land to which MNCs receive rights is often already occupied by artisanal miners (Crisis Group, 2017).

Human Rights Watch (HRW) and Amnesty International have reported abuses against civilians committed by ELN, FARC dissidents, and paramilitary successor groups in various parts of the country (Amnesty International, 2023, 2024a & 2025; HRW, 2023a, 2024 & 2025). The ILAB, the OHCHR, Amnesty International and Crisis Group also report that armed groups recruit children, who are then used as child soldiers, to conduct illicit activities including homicides, extortion, drug production and trafficking as well as in mining activities (ILAB 2024; Crisis Group, 2021; OHCHR, 2022 & 2024; Amnesty International, 2025a). The ILAB and the OHCHR further report that children have also reportedly been subjected to commercial sexual exploitation, forced marriage, forced recruitment into armed groups and human trafficking (ILAB, 2024; OHCHR, 2022 & 2024).

Amnesty International and HRW report that over 100,000 people have been displaced as a result of the current violence, including through 'mass displacement' (Amnesty International, 2023 & 2025a; HRW, 2024 & 2025). HRW, Amnesty International and the OHCHR further report death threats, killing and violence against human rights activists, journalists, and leaders of indigenous and Afro-Colombian communities (Amnesty International, 2023, 2024a & 2025a; HRW, 2023a, 2023b, 2024 & 2025; OHCHR, 2025). Amnesty International, OHCHR and HRW also report persistent gender-based violence, including enforced disappearance, forced labour including sexual exploitation, and acts of violence motivated by sexual orientation or gender identity (Amnesty International, 2023, 2024a, 2025a & 2025b; HRW, 2024; OHCHR, 2025). These organisations also report that authorities used excessive force in response to protests (HRW, 2023a & 2024; Amnesty International, 2023 & 2025; OHCHR, 2025).

## **Relevance to the scope of Regulation 2017/821.**

The regions identified in Colombia are considered relevant to the scope of Regulation 2017/821 due to the following reasons:

- Colombia is characterised by the presence of gold production activities according to data from Opaxe (Opaxe RED, 2025).
- Colombia has reported exports of gold, including gold plated with platinum, unwrought, in semi-manufactured forms, in powder form, and gold compounds, as well as exports of tin ores and concentrates and exports of tantalum/niobium ores and concentrates from 2015 to 2023, according to the UN ComTrade database (UN DESA, 2024).

- Artisanal mining activities for gold, tin and tantalum are reported in the World Bank DELVE database (DELVE, 2024).
- Colombia is identified as part of the supply chain for gold ores and concentrates on the EU's Raw Materials Supply Chain Viewer (Ciuta & Ciupagea, 2019).
- Production activities for tin are reported between 2014 and 2020, for gold are reported between 2014 and 2022 and tungsten reported in 2015 and 2016 in the British Geological Survey (BGS, 2024).

## References

- ACLED (Armed Conflict Location & Event Data Project). 2024. "ACLED Database." 2024. Accessed March 23, 2024. <https://www.acleddata.com>.
- Amnesty International. 2023. "Colombia 2022." Accessed June 19, 2023. <https://www.amnesty.org/en/documents/pol10/5670/2023/en/>.
- Amnesty International. 2024. "Colombia 2023." Accessed June 13, 2024. <https://www.amnesty.org/en/documents/pol10/7200/2024/en/>.
- Amnesty International. 2025a. "Colombia 2024." Accessed June 11, 2025. <https://www.amnesty.org/en/documents/pol10/8515/2025/en/>.
- . 2025b. "Colombia: Transforming Pain into Rights." Accessed March 11, 2025. <https://www.amnesty.org/en/documents/amr23/8752/2024/en/>.
- BBC News. 2018. "Colombia Country Profile." August 8, 2018. Accessed September 2, 2020. <https://www.bbc.com/news/world-latin-america-19390026>.
- BGS (British Geological Survey). 2023. "World Mineral Statistics Contributed by Permission of the British Geological Survey." Accessed March 7, 2023. [https://www2.bgs.ac.uk/mineralsuk/download/world\\_statistics/2010s/WMP\\_2016\\_2020.pdf](https://www2.bgs.ac.uk/mineralsuk/download/world_statistics/2010s/WMP_2016_2020.pdf).
- CFR (Council on Foreign Relations). 2017. "Colombia's Civil Conflict." Council on Foreign Relations. Accessed September 2, 2020. <https://www.cfr.org/background/colombias-civil-conflict>.
- . 2023. "Colombia Tries a Transformative Left Turn." *Current History* 122 (841): 69–74. Accessed March 8, 2023. <https://www.cfr.org/article/colombia-tries-transformative-left-turn>.
- Ciuta, Theodor, and Constantin Ciupagea. 2019. "The Raw Materials Supply Chain Viewer." Publications Office of the European Union. Accessed November 20, 2020. <https://ec.europa.eu/jrc/en/publication/raw-materials-supply-chain-viewer>.
- Crisis Group (International Crisis Group). 2017. "Colombia's Armed Groups Battle for the Spoils of Peace (Report No. 63 / Latin America & Caribbean)." Accessed September 2, 2020. <https://www.crisisgroup.org/latin-america-caribbean/andes/colombia/63-colombias-armed-groups-battle-spoils-peace>.
- . 2019. "Calming the Restless Pacific: Violence and Crime on Colombia's Coast (Report No. 76 / Latin America & Caribbean)." Accessed November 6, 2020. <https://www.crisisgroup.org/latin-america-caribbean/andes/colombia/076-calming-restless-pacific-violence-and-crime-colombias-coast>.
- . 2021. "Lockdowns Produced a New Generation of Child Soldiers." International Crisis Group. Accessed December 15, 2021. <https://www.crisisgroup.org/latin-america-caribbean/andes/colombia/lockdowns-produced-new-generation-child-soldiers>.
- . 2022. "CrisisWatch: Colombia (August)." Accessed September 19, 2022. [https://www.crisisgroup.org/crisiswatch/database?location%5B%5D=76&date\\_range=last\\_12\\_months&from\\_month=01&from\\_year=2022&to\\_month=01&to\\_year=2022](https://www.crisisgroup.org/crisiswatch/database?location%5B%5D=76&date_range=last_12_months&from_month=01&from_year=2022&to_month=01&to_year=2022).
- . 2023a. "CrisisWatch: Colombia (April)." Accessed June 19, 2023. <https://www.crisisgroup.org/crisiswatch/database?location%5B%5D=76>.
- . 2023b. "CrisisWatch: Colombia (August)." Accessed September 4, 2023. <https://www.crisisgroup.org/crisiswatch/database?location%5B%5D=76>.
- . 2023c. "CrisisWatch: Colombia (November)." Accessed December 8, 2023. <https://www.crisisgroup.org/crisiswatch/database?location%5B%5D=76>.
- . 2023d. "Protecting Colombia's Most Vulnerable on the Road to "Total Peace"." Accessed March 8, 2023. <https://www.crisisgroup.org/latin-america-caribbean/andes/colombia/98-protecting-colombias-most-vulnerable-road-total-peace>.
- . 2024a. "CrisisWatch: Colombia (August)." Accessed March 15, 2024. <https://www.crisisgroup.org/crisiswatch/database?location%5B%5D=76>.

- . 2024b. "CrisisWatch: Colombia (December)." Accessed March 11, 2025. <https://www.crisisgroup.org/crisiswatch/database?location%5B%5D=76>.
- . 2024c. "CrisisWatch: Colombia (January)." Accessed March 15, 2024. <https://www.crisisgroup.org/crisiswatch/database?location%5B%5D=76>.
- . 2024d. "CrisisWatch: Colombia (July)." Accessed September 2, 2024. <https://www.crisisgroup.org/crisiswatch/database?location%5B%5D=76>.
- . 2024e. "CrisisWatch: Colombia (March)." Accessed June 13, 2024. <https://www.crisisgroup.org/crisiswatch/database?location%5B%5D=76>.
- . 2024f. "CrisisWatch: Colombia (May)." Accessed June 13, 2024. <https://www.crisisgroup.org/crisiswatch/database?location%5B%5D=76>.
- . 2024g. "CrisisWatch: Colombia (November)." Accessed December 4, 2024. <https://www.crisisgroup.org/crisiswatch/database?location%5B%5D=76>.
- . 2024h. "CrisisWatch: Colombia (September)." Accessed December 5, 2014. <https://www.crisisgroup.org/crisiswatch/database?location%5B%5D=76>.
- . 2024i. "The Unsolved Crime in 'Total Peace': Dealing with Colombia's Gaitanistas." Accessed March 25, 2024. <https://www.crisisgroup.org/latin-america-caribbean/andes/colombia/105-unsolved-crime-total-peace-dealing-colombias-gaitanistas>.
- . 2025a. "CrisisWatch: Colombia (April)." Accessed June 11, 2025. <https://www.crisisgroup.org/crisiswatch/database?location%5B%5D=76>.
- . 2025b. "CrisisWatch: Colombia (February)." Accessed March 11, 2025. <https://www.crisisgroup.org/crisiswatch/database?location%5B%5D=76>.
- . 2025c. "CrisisWatch: Colombia (January)." Accessed March 11, 2025. <https://www.crisisgroup.org/crisiswatch/database?location%5B%5D=76>.
- . 2025d. "CrisisWatch: Colombia (May)." Accessed June 11, 2025. <https://www.crisisgroup.org/crisiswatch/database?location%5B%5D=76>.
- DELVE. 2024. "DELVE Database." 2024. Accessed June 24, 2024. <https://delvedatabase.org/about>.
- Demir, Jarrod. 2018. "Understanding the Causes of Colombia's Conflict: Land Ownership." Colombia Reports. Accessed September 2, 2020. <https://colombiareports.com/understanding-the-causes-of-colombias-conflict-land-ownership/>.
- Encyclopaedia Britannica. 2020. "Colombia." Accessed September 2, 2020. <https://www.britannica.com/place/Colombia>.
- FFP (Fund for Peace). 2022. "Fragile States Index." 2022. Accessed March 28, 2022. <https://www.fragilestatesindex.com>.
- GADM (Database of Global Administrative Areas). 2018. "GADM Maps and Data." 2018. Accessed November 20, 2020. <https://gadm.org>.
- HIK (Heidelberg Institute for International Conflict Research). 2024. "Conflict Barometer 2023." Accessed March 11, 2025. [https://hiik.de/wp-content/uploads/2024/12/coba23\\_v3.pdf](https://hiik.de/wp-content/uploads/2024/12/coba23_v3.pdf).
- HRW (Human Rights Watch). 2023a. "Colombia: Events of 2022." Accessed March 8, 2023. <https://www.hrw.org/world-report/2023/country-chapters/colombia>.
- . 2023b. "'We Must Ask for What Is Already Ours' Afro-Descendant Women and Access to Land in Alto Mira y Frontera, Colombia." Accessed August 24, 2023. <https://www.hrw.org/report/2023/07/27/we-must-ask-what-already-ours/afro-descendant-women-and-access-land-alto-mira-y>.
- . 2024. "Colombia: Events of 2023." Accessed March 15, 2024. <https://www.hrw.org/world-report/2024/country-chapters/colombia>.
- ICRC (International Committee of the Red Cross). 2019. "Colombia: Five Armed Conflicts – What's Hap-

pening?" Accessed September 2, 2020. <https://www.icrc.org/en/document/colombia-five-armed-conflicts-whats-happening>.

ILAB (Bureau of International Labor Affairs). 2024. "2023 Findings on the Worst Forms of Child Labor." Accessed December 4, 2024. [https://www.dol.gov/sites/dolgov/files/ILAB/child\\_labor\\_reports/tda2023/2023-Findings-on-the-Worst-Forms-of-Child-Labor.pdf](https://www.dol.gov/sites/dolgov/files/ILAB/child_labor_reports/tda2023/2023-Findings-on-the-Worst-Forms-of-Child-Labor.pdf).

Kaufmann, Daniel, and Aart Kraay. 2021. "Worldwide Governance Indicators." Accessed June 20, 2022. <http://info.worldbank.org/governance/wgi/>.

NACLA (North American Congress on Latin America). 2020. "Massacres in Colombia Lay Bare Next Phase of the Conflict." Accessed March 9, 2021. <https://nacla.org/colombia-massacres-duque>.

Natural Resource Governance Institute (NRGI). 2017. "Resource Governance Index." Accessed November 20, 2020. <https://resourcegovernance.org>.

OHCHR (Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights). 2022. "A/HRC/49/19 Situation of Human Rights in Colombia Report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights." Accessed August 24, 2023. <https://documentsddsny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/G22/343/94/PDF/G2234394.pdf?OpenElement>.

———. 2024. "A/HRC/56/60/Add.1 Report of the Special Rapporteur on Trafficking in Persons, Especially Women and Children, Siobhán Mullally." United Nations. Accessed September 4, 2024. <https://documents.un.org/doc/undoc/gen/g24/079/21/pdf/g2407921.pdf>.

———. 2025. "A/HRC/58/24 Situation of Human Rights in Colombia Report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights." Accessed March 11, 2025. <https://www.ohchr.org/en/documents/country-reports/ahrc5824-situation-human-rights-colombia-report-united-nations-hig>.

Opaxe RED. 2025. "Opaxe Resources Exploration Database." 2025. Accessed March 11, 2025. <https://www.opaxe.com>.

RULAC (Geneva Academy Rule of Law in Armed Conflicts). 2024. "RULAC: Rule of Law in Armed Conflicts." 2024. Accessed March 28, 2024. <http://www.rulac.org>.

Sundberg, Ralph, and Erik Melander. 2013. "Introducing the UCDP Georeferenced Event Dataset (UCDP Dataset 19.1)." *Journal of Peace Research* 50 (4): 523–32.

Temper, Leah, Daniela del Bene, and Joan Martinez-Alier. 2015. "Mapping the Frontiers and Front Lines of Global Environmental Justice: The EJAtlas." *Journal of Political Ecology*, no. 22: 255–78. Accessed 2020.

UN DESA (United Nations Department of Economic and Social Affairs). 2024. "United Nations Comtrade Database." 2024. Accessed March 7, 2024. <https://comtradeplus.un.org/>.

United Nations (UN). 2022. "Thematic Analysis and Maps." Geospatial, Location Information for a Better World. Operations Support Division, Office of Information and Communications Technology. 2022. Accessed March 28, 2022. <https://www.un.org/geospatial/>.

Vásquez, Ian, and Porčnik Tanja. 2021. "The Human Freedom Index 2021. A Global Measurement of Personal, Civil, and Economic Freedom." Cato Institute, the Fraser Institute, and the Friedrich Naumann Foundation for Freedom. Accessed June 20, 2022. <https://www.cato.org/human-freedom-index/2021>.

WOLA (Washington Office on Latin America). 2020. "Massacres and Killings of Social Leaders Impede Peace in Colombia." Accessed March 9, 2021. <https://reliefweb.int/report/colombia/massacres-and-killings-social-leaders-impede-peace-colombia>.

World Bank. 2024. "FY-2025 List of Fragile and Conflict-Affected Situations." World Bank. 2024. Accessed July 28, 2024. <https://thedocs.worldbank.org/en/doc/b3c737c4687db176ec98f5c434d0de91-0090082024/original/FCSListFY25.pdf>.